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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of September 11, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Lentz, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

After some discussion of the order of items on the agenda, Commissioner Munir moved to adopt the agenda as originally proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 11, 2008 Special Meeting

Commissioner Munir moved to approve the June 11 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved.


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 12, 2008 Regular Meeting



Commissioner Parker moved to approve the June 12 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Commission had received various items regarding the Sierra Point design guidelines and some miscellaneous correspondence.
OLD BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point:  Design Guidelines Amendment DGA-1-08; Proposal by the City of Brisbane to update and amend the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point in their entirety; APN 007-163-010, -030 & -040; 007-164-010 & -020; 007-165-010, -020, -040, -050, -060, -070, -080, -090, -100, -110 & -120


Community Development Director Prince provided the Planning Commission with some background on the design guidelines update by playing video excerpts from the 2005 placemaking workshops led by Fred Kent, Project for Public Places.  He noted that the workshops helped members of the community define important attributes of successful public places and identify sites in Brisbane with that potential.  He drew attention to the summary of the placemaking report in the meeting packet and the recommendations pertaining to Sierra Point.

Principal Planner Swiecki noted that after the placemaking workshops, the City hired the urban design firm of Freedman, Tung & Bottomley to evaluate the public realm at Sierra Point and identify opportunities to strengthen and enhance the public realm.  He emphasized that the revised design guidelines are conceptual in nature and are intended to establish a vision for Sierra Point.  He invited Greg Tung, consultant, to respond to some of the comments and issues raised at the last meeting.


Mr. Tung showed slides summarizing the history of the project.  He reviewed the goals and objectives of the design guidelines and pointed out the available land.  He contrasted the features of the existing master plan with the proposed design concept for a public plaza, surrounding hotel and office buildings, retail area, parking structure, streets and roadways, and open space.

Mr. Tung explained the purpose of the proposed land swap and relocation of the hotel building.  He noted that leaving the hotel in the location identified in the master plan would impinge on the new public plaza, and moving the plaza north would make it less accessible and less centrally located.  Mr. Tung observed that the proposed site better achieves the goals and objectives endorsed by the City in 2006.  He clarified that none of the land transferred would extend into the shoreline area.  Mr. Tung presented artists’ drawings depicting the site from various vantage points.


Mr. Tung welcomed comments from Planning Commissioners regarding the overall organization and direction of the design guidelines as well as their specific contents.


Using a map showing parcel ownership, Director Prince identified the land owned by the City, land in private ownership, and land owned by the City and leased to others.  He noted that Opus has a lease, for approximately 35,000 square feet of development, on the City owned vacant parcel to the east of the proposed public plaza area.  The lease has a term of 80 years with possible extensions.  In the original agreement (master plan), there were a number of possible events that could trigger the start of the lease.  Staff is trying to establish which event started the lease.  In any case, it appears that there is around 60 years remaining on the lease.


In order to remove the potential for any future retail development by Opus to block the view to the east from the proposed public space, the City would request that Opus trade its leasehold interest for a similar interest on land that would be acquired by the City from UPC.  In return, UPC would acquire a similar amount of land from the City.  The intent is for the City to acquire a location for a new public space at Sierra Point that is superior to other possible locations.  The current underutilized public parking area on the north side of the site owned by UPC is proposed to be traded to UPC for the new public space.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there would be an opportunity to propose additional changes or provisions to the design guidelines.  Director Prince stated that the purpose of the public hearing was to take testimony on the document.  He recommended that the Planning Commission take its time and consider continuing the matter to allow sufficient time for deliberations.


Commissioner Parker requested clarification of the issues before the Commission.  Director Prince asked the Planning Commission for direction as to the concept of the public plaza and its proposed location, as well as other improvements.  He acknowledged that the specific placement of the plaza depends on the land swap.  


Director Prince said that once the overall concept is approved, implementation of the updated design guidelines will provide a more viable plan for Sierra Point, with the public plaza as a focal point, the streets and roads, the hotel building, the retail liner on the HCP parking structure, and the other landscaped and open areas. 

Commissioner Munir noted that one of the slides identifying the objectives mentioned “mixed use,” and he asked how that term was defined.  Mr, Tung responded that mixed use in this case means retail, office and hotel. 

Commissioner Munir observed that the location and design of the public plaza depends on a number of other factors, including the land swap.  He asked if the Planning Commission could approve the design guidelines without addressing the public plaza and land swap proposal. He indicated that he supported a plaza, but had reservations about the land swap and the specifics.  

Director Prince commented that this approach would undermine the purpose of guidelines.  Chairperson Maturo added that this does not fulfill what the City Council requested, which was for the Planning Commission to discuss this proposal and bring back comments and recommendations. 


Director Prince said the guidelines provide an opportunity for the community to define its vision for the public space at Sierra Point and create guidelines that will make the vision come true.


Commissioner Munir asked about the possibility of moving the public plaza to the open area currently used as a parking lot.  Director Prince said the City has discretion to use its land for whatever purpose it sees fit.  He noted the Freedman, Tung and Bottomley looked at various sites for the plaza and concluded that the central local was best.


Mr. Tung confirmed that the consultants considered available locations for open space in addition to the existing open belt around the edge of the shoreline.  He pointed out that the objectives call for a central focal point.

At 8:55 p.m., a short recess was taken.  Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting at 9:03 p.m.


Chairperson Maturo asked for clarification of how the City’s long-term lease with Opus would be affected by the proposed land swap.  Director Prince explained that the City would transfer Opus’ leasehold interest to a new site on the west side of the property received from UPC in the trade.  He said the long-term lease entitles Opus to use the land for approximately 35,000 square feet of retail space.  He added that before any transfer takes place, there will be appraisals to equalize the amounts exchanged, and the leasehold would be valued as part of that process.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the origin of the leasehold.  Director Prince said he understood those terms were part of the original master plan for Sierra Point.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the lease agreement provided for a lump sum payment from Opus to the City for marina improvements that were part of the original development agreement.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.


Michele Salmon, Brisbane resident, showed a photo of herself taken on the opening day of the fishing pier at the Marina, 25 years ago.  She recalled that citizens were promised then that the blue area would be developed with retail uses to service the marina, but Opus has never kept its promises.  She stated that giving the land away was not the right thing to do.  

Michele Salmon noted that the marina already has a sense of place, and she pointed out that hundreds of people attended the car festival and the Marina Festival, and many more visit Sierra Point throughout the year to take advantage of the marina and the shoreline.  She expressed her opinion that there was no need to create a fake destination with a plaza.

Michele Salmon said the land leased to Opus belongs to the City and will revert to the City after 75 years.  She argued that it was wrong to give this land to the developer to construct a large hotel that will block views of the Bay.  She noted that Opus has let the land remain fallow for 25 years, and the City has lost tax revenues as a result of Opus’ failure to build the retail center as promised.  Michele Salmon observed that Sierra Point is already a good place, and it could be better by building as planned, not by building a big hotel that will block views.


Michele Salmon asked for more information on the terms of the lease and the possibility of early termination or modification.  She questioned whether a public plaza actually reflected the wishes of the community.  She added that no one she spoke with favored giving land away in exchange for a plaza.


Linda Salmon said she had been misquoted twice as supporting the land swap.  She clarified that she was not opposed to considering a proposal, but was not in favor of giving public land away.  She recommended looking at the possibility of breaking the lease agreement with Opus on the grounds of Opus’ failure to fulfill its part of the bargain by constructing a retail center.  

Linda Salmon expressed her preference for putting parking in structures rather than outside.  She emphasized that transportation is critical to the area, and development should not be allowed until better public transportation is available.  She encouraged consideration of electrical light-rail service connecting Sierra Point to the rest of Brisbane and the multi-modal transit center to the north.


Linda Salmon stated that the City should not allow developments that will draw more and more individual vehicles to the area.  She said she would like to have a public place with access to the water, a few cafés or shops, and the hotel in its originally proposed site.


Terry O’Connell observed that the proposed biotech campus at Sierra Point will include a public park, open space, and trails, and the estimated 20,000 employees in the building will probably make use of those facilities.  She recalled hearing a presentation from an economic consultant indicating that a 24-hour residential presence was necessary to ensure success of retail and shopping uses, and she questioned the viability of the proposed shopping center with its surrounding streets.  Ms. O’Connell recommended checking the lease agreement and enforcing whatever maintenance provisions are available.


Ms. O’Connell asked how many parking spaces were required for the marina, and how the land swap would impact plans to expand the marina in the future.  Rather than giving away open space land the City owns, she urged the City to add to open space and trails and preserve the unspoiled Bay views.

Dana Dillworth reported that she had been talking with people from the Regional Water Quality Control Board, Bay Conservation and Development Commission, and State Lands Commission regarding the legality of the proposed land swap.  She said the Water Board indicated that the clean-up requirements for Sierra Point will be revised to better identify what needs to be done, and BCDC wants to make sure the development provides “meaningful” open space and “meaningful” view corridors.  


Ms. Dillworth recommended comparing the old design guidelines with the revised version.  She said the new design guidelines appear to call for more retail space, as well as an additional office building that was not included in the original plans.  She recalled that the hotel location was originally supposed to be just off Highway 101, in a cluster of three hotels, the site of the current empty Vaxgen building.  She recommended converting the existing building to a hotel rather than building something new.

Ms. Dillworth cautioned that any construction will have to be totally above-ground, because the Regional Water Quality Control Board requires the surface to remain impermeable.  She pointed out that the reason for the open space at the end of the view corridor was because of the sewer pump station in that vicinity.


Ms. Dillworth commented that it seemed odd that neither the Open Space and Ecology Committee nor the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission had been asked to review and comment on the design guidelines, considering that they deal with open space and recreational uses.  She expressed concern that the Slough environmental impact report (EIR) cited in the document did not adequately address plans for the other sites at Sierra Point.

Ms. Dillworth said the State Lands Commission opposes mixed-use developments on tidelands as inconsistent with the public trust.  Instead, the State Lands Commission requires projects to have a connection to water-related activities that provide benefits to the public statewide.  The Commission says failure to achieve this and focusing just on making a project financially attractive improperly sacrifices public benefit for private or purely local advantage.  Ms. Dillworth noted that public enjoyment of tidelands is a more important and appropriate use of public trust lands.


Robert Howard commented that he has always considered the northeast corner of Sierra Point to be the focal point because of its expansive views and recreational possibilities.  He asked how much parking needs to be provided, and suggested that a better alternative might be to remove some parking places and plant over that space to expand the focal point area.  Referring to a diagram of the proposed layout, Mr. Howard recommended putting the parking area under the hotel to eliminate the need to encroach on public lands.  He cited examples of above-grade parking structures underneath hotels in other cities.

Tom Heinz expressed his opinion that the decision before the Planning Commission was premature because, as Director Prince indicated, Opus may be unwilling to cooperate in the leasehold exchange.  He pointed out that the extra land the City would gain consists of a strip about 15 to 20 feet beyond the protected shoreline area.


Mr. Heinz recommended preserving Sierra Point as an open area for public use, kite-flying, dog-running, bike-riding, and family picnics.  He suggested removing the barricades and installing a small concession stand to generate more revenue.


Mr. Heinz noted that UPC already owns more than 600 acres of land less than a mile away from this site.  He objected to giving the developer even three or four more City-owned acres.  


Lori Liu said she had been watching the meeting and home and decided to come and speak in favor of the plaza.  She expressed her opinion that the existing uses at Sierra Point are not being fulfilled, so it was time to re-evaluate the site and make it more public-oriented.  She supported the idea of an appealing plaza and retail area to attract employees and people staying at the hotels.  Ms. Liu noted that there will still be plenty of open space for recreational uses.


Ms. Liu stated that as a member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, she was very much interested in preserving open space, but at the same time, she viewed Sierra Point as an unfulfilled opportunity.  She talked about parking integrated into an active public plaza in Healdsburg, and said this approach seems better than a giant parking structure.  She added that she welcomed such a vision for Sierra Point.  Ms. Liu noted that having a public plaza in the center of the site would make it much more accessible and visible than placing it out of the way in the northeast corner.


Michele Salmon cautioned that the Bay is what makes Sierra Point a unique site, and the Bay views are far more charming and interesting than the buildings around Healdsburg’s plaza.  She said she too would like to see the marina reinvigorated, but not at the expense of Bay views, the most precious resource at the site.  She urged the City to do everything possible to enhance and protect Sierra Point for the public.


Beth Grossman said she rides her bike at Sierra Point every day to get away from the noise and construction in town.  She expressed concern and the increasing privatization of public space.  She recommended concentrating as many of the buildings together as possible while still allowing sunlight to come through.  She supported using some of the parking lot to expand the open space in the north end. 

Linda Salmon agreed with Ms. Grossman’s comments about privatization.  She noted that the small strip of open land bounded by the parking lot in the northeast corner gives people a sense of freedom and space that would be lacking in a plaza surrounded by towers.  

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz moved, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir proposing continuing this matter to the next meeting, and Commissioner Lentz agreed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed appreciation to all the members of the public who provided feedback, and he thanked the staff for their efforts in responding to the Commission’s requests.  He said Sierra Point has the potential for being a great place.

Commissioner Lentz recommended that the Planning Commission take its time to get the design guidelines right before they go to the City Council.  He noted that he had a few additional guidelines to propose at the next meeting.


Commissioner Parker thanked the staff for providing the maps clarifying the impacts of the land swap.  She said the additional information supplies details that will be helpful in making a decision.


Chairperson Maturo expressed appreciation for the feedback from the public.  She noted the Commission’s job is to review the proposals and make some decisions based on the information and discussions so far.  She said the Commission was being asked to look at a vision for enhancing twenty-some-year-old guidelines in an effort to activate the space and help it reach its potential, a process that requires recognizing what already exists and what can still be done.  


Chairperson Maturo emphasized that regardless of what the community defines as its guidelines for the space, the City has no ability to dictate the kinds of proposals developers might bring forward.  She noted that each project will need to be considered on a case-by-case basis, and there was no point trying to define the exact size and shape of buildings and other amenities until then.


Chairperson Maturo said she favored continuing this matter to the next meeting.


Commissioner Lentz moved to continue this matter to the meeting of September 25, 2008.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3708 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-5-08, Extension of Use Permit UP-6-07 (previously UP-3-06) for contractor’s storage yard; Joseph Gilmartin, Oro Holdings, LLC, applicant & owner; APN 007-350-100 & -110

Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting an extension of a use permit for a contractor storage yard in the paved parking lot around a metal storage building on the lower portion of the site.  He noted that the use permit was originally approved in 2006 and was extended last year with conditions specifying hours of operation, minimum staffing, and stockpile heights.  He advised that the North County Fire Authority recommends a new condition to require sufficient clearance outside the rear fence for emergency personnel access.  Senior Planner Tune added that this will require San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) site activity review by San Mateo County, because the property is located within the jurisdiction of the HCP.

Senior Planner Tune stated that contractor yards are a conditional use in the SCRO-1 District, requiring use permit approval, as do all other uses allowed in the district.  He said that although the City Council has supported the Planning Commission’s recommendation for amending the SCRO-1 District regulations to prohibit outdoor storage uses, the updated General Plan is not expected to be adopted until sometime next year.  In the meantime, he noted, staff recommends conditionally extending the use permit for one more year.


Commissioner Munir observed that the City has repeatedly extended this use permit.  He said he looked forward to having the updated General Plan in place, and he asked about the timing of the next steps.  Director Prince responded that the environmental review process for the General Plan will make use of the environmental impact report (EIR) currently underway for the Baylands.  He said that in the interim, the staff is compiling the amendments for each General Plan element into a single document.

Commissioner Munir asked if that City can amend the current General Plan.  Director Prince confirmed that the City can amend the existing General Plan if there is a need to cure a problem or address an important issue.  He said minor amendments do not require extensive environmental review.


Director Prince acknowledged that outdoor storage was a use that would be phased out under the proposed General Plan update.  He stated that once the new General Plan is adopted, outdoor storage will become a nonconforming use.  He said the City allows nonconforming uses to continue, but any new uses of the property would need to comply with the General Plan.  He noted that the City will have another opportunity to review the use permit in one year.

Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Joseph Gilmartin, Oro Holdings, expressed the applicant’s willingness to comply with all the proposed conditions.  He indicated that the applicant understands that outdoor storage will not be a long-term use.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Parker said she had no problems renewing the use permit as requested.


Commissioner Parker moved to extend the use permit with the conditions proposed by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  (55-A) Industrial Way; Use Permit UP-9-08; Renewal of Use Permit for outside storage of truck trailers and equipment on northern end of vacant lot (originally Use Permits UP-3-03 & UP-4-06); FedEx Freight, applicant; Brisbane Bayshore Properties, owner; APN 005-312-070 Ptn.

Senior Planner Tune said FedEx Freight is applying for renewal of a use permit to allow outdoor storage of its tractor trailers on the northwest corner of the vacant lot at 55 Industrial Way.  He noted that FedEx is requesting that the use permit be renewed for the length of its new lease, which expires on April 10, 2011.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the use is similar to others on Industrial Way.  The site is located in the M-1 Manufacturing District, which allows outdoor storage, when properly screened, as a conditional use subject to use permit approval by the Planning Commission.

Senior Planner Tune stated that the site is enclosed and screened by a 6-foot-tall chain link fence with brown slats and is surfaced to control dust.  He noted that no fueling, repair, maintenance, or washing of tractor trailers is proposed.  He said the use permit was originally approved in 2003 and extended in 2006.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that no significant changes are planned in the General Plan update for this area.  He recommended conditionally extending the use permit as requested.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the property owner’s representative called earlier and said he was unable to attend the meeting and did not express any problems with the recommended conditions of approval.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally extend the use permit as requested.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  (55-B) Industrial Way; Use Permit UP-8-08, Use Permit for outside storage of trucks and equipment on middle portion of vacant lot; Turn Around Communications/Western Lightwave, Inc., applicant; Brisbane Bayshore Properties, owner; APN 005-313-070 Ptn.


Senior Planner Tune said this item involves the same property owner as the previous matter, but different applicants.  He stated that in this case, two telecommunications construction companies are applying for a use permit for outside storage of trucks and equipment on the middle portion of the vacant lot at 55 Industrial Way.  He noted that Turn Around Communications occupies the northern third of the lot, and Western Lightwave occupies the remainder; each company has its own modular office. 

Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary for the Planning Commission to approve a use permit.  He said the current General Plan designates the property for trade-commercial land uses, a category which includes contractors and offices.  The General Plan includes policies and programs pertaining to controlling drainage and dust.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the site is already paved with grindings, and the Public Works Department recommends conditions of approval to address stormwater quality.


Senior Planner Tune advised the Commission that no significant changes for this location are proposed in the General Plan update.  He noted there are several similar fenced storage yards in the vicinity, and the property is well screened.  He said one of the recommended conditions of approval requires the applicants to obtain building permits for the modular offices to make sure they comply with the California Building Code.  Staff recommends extending the permit until January 31, 2011, the date the applicants’ lease expires.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir moved, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Parker moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Munir commended the City for the attractive new retaining wall along Humboldt Road.  He encouraged other Commissioners to take a look at the wall if they had not seen it.

Chairperson Maturo reminded everyone of the Lagoon clean-up scheduled for Saturday, September 20, from 9:00 a.m. until noon.  She said interested volunteers should meet at the Fishermen’s Park.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of September 25, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

